Australian Braille Authority

2003 Annual Meeting Minutes

Saturday 26th April, Commencing 10:30 am (after morning tea)

Round Table Conference, Duxton Hotel, Melbourne


1. Welcome

Sheena Daniel on behalf of Roundtable welcomed everyone to the meeting.

Bill Jolley as President of ABA opened the meeting.

A time of silent respect was held for the following people who have made a great contribution to braille in Australia, and who have passed away in the last 12 months.

Leah Francis who was one of the founding members of ABA representing educators. Leah was also a founding member Australian Guild of Business and Professional Blind, 

Robin Tugwell, a well respected transcriber in South Australia, who made a great contribution in the education sector and in recent years at Royal Society for the Blind.

Jann Rutherford who made major contributions through music, both as a performer and as a braille proofreader. Jann was a very strong advocate for braille. Last year, Jann was a successful candidate in the ABA Braille Proficiency Examination.

2. Roll Call

Bill Jolley – Chairman ABA, Jolley William and Associates

Frances Gentle – Vice Chair ABA, St Edmunds School

Bruce Maguire – International Representative ABA, Brailleways, HREOC

Nicola Stowe – ABA NSW, Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children

Nadine Riches - NILS

Carmela Carey – NILS

Josie Howse – Past Chairman ABA, NSW Dept Education and Training

Brian Conway – Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children

Christine Simpson – Liaison Officer ABA, Information Alternatives

Kate Stephens – Consumer

Elaine Leahy – Consumer

Leona Hollaway – NILS Vic

Kachina Allen – NILS NSW

Lyndal Harrison – Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children

Ramona Mandy – ABA Victoria

Maureen Ward – ABA Qld, Education Qld

Vanessa Barber – Queensland Braille Writing Association

Tammy Axelson – Vision Impairment Service, Education Department, Tasmania

Marie Elford – Statewide Vision Resource Centre, Education Department Victoria

Deb Lewis – Statewide Vision Resource Centre, Education Department Victoria

Lyn Armansco – Vision Impairment Service, Education Department, Western Australia

Beth Smith – ACT Department of Education

Alan Edgerton - NILS

Kathy Riessen – Secretary ABA, Townsend School, South Australia

3. Apologies

Tom McMahon - ABA Qld

4. Adoption of Minutes of Previous Annual Meeting, 13th April 2002

Moved Bruce Maguire

Seconded Ramona Mandy

The minutes were adopted. 

5. Business Arising from Minutes not covered elsewhere:

Item 12.15.2 of minutes 13th April 2002: Ramona Mandy asked about the contribution Elizabeth Johnston was able to make whilst in Australia. Elizabeth made a presentation at an ABA NSW meeting, and also did some work with St Edmunds School.

6. Report from ABA Chair - Bill Jolley

Bill's report was distributed in full prior to the meeting in latest ABA newsletter, April 2003.

Bill Jolley read the report in full to the meeting.

Bill Jolley moved that report be received

Seconded Bruce Maguire

Discussion on Report

Nadine Richards asked which titles are currently in the Joan Ledermann Collection. Kachina Allen volunteered to find out and the list will be added to minutes. 

The list as at May 2003 is:

Tim Winton: Dirt Music

Steven Carroll: The Art of the Engine Driver

Joan London: Gilgamesh

Richard Flanagan: Gould's Book of Fish

John Scott: The Architect

Elaine Leahy questioned whether or not Matthew Flinder's Cat by Bryce Courtney has been brailled, and whether available for borrowing. Kachina Allen volunteered to check this information. Kachina later confirmed that Matthew Flinder's Cat is not yet completed.

Ramona Mandy expressed concern that Blind Citizens of Australia appear to be making some decisions regarding braille and braille signage, without necessarily deferring to the ABA as the authority. Bill Jolley responded to this by outlining a history of the building code decisions. Bill expressed that he shares a concern that BCA appears to be acting autonomously in its decision making; however, he felt that no action needs to be taken. Ramona suggested that BCA members should address this at BCA level and encourage BCA collaborate with ABA on braille issues.

The motion that the report be received was carried.

7. Reports of State Conveners - written reports received attached to end of minutes.

· South Australia: Kathy Riessen - written report

· Queensland: Leanne Smith - written report

· New South Wales: Frances Gentle - written report

Frances acknowledged the death of Eva Cooper, an early member of ABA and a member of the Association of Blind Citizens of NSW. A collection was taken up in her memory which has enabled the purchase of 6 braille books through RNIB. These which were presented at the AGM of BCA in NSW.

Frances also acknowledged the death in the previous week of Leah Francis. A collection will be taken up in Leah's memory to be used towards technology for school students 

· Victoria: Ramona Mandy - written report

· Northern Territory: Dianne Schwartzkoff - no report received

· Western Australia: Greg Madson - no report received

· Australian Capital Territory - no written report received

Beth Smith gave a verbal report, on Education in the ACT. There are currently 5 teachers who support 50-60 students. In the last year ACT has lost the services of two teachers. Employed also are 2 full time transcribers and 1 part time transcriber who are kept extremely busy. Staff are accessing Professional Development through Royal Institute for Deaf & Blind Children. Josie Howse complemented ACT department on the support given their staff in their professional development

· Tasmania: Tammy Axelson (Education)

ABA itself hasn't met in Tasmania for 2 years. However 2 written reports were received one from Tasmanian Braille Writers Association and one from Education in Tasmania.

8. ABA Newsletter - Christine Simpson, Liaison Officer

Three editions of the ABA newsletter have been published since last Annual Meeting: September, January and April. Christine has tried to have variety of articles. She summarised the type of articles presented. Christine will be putting out a questionnaire to seek feedback to ensure that the newsletter meets the needs of the readers.

It was asked that the subscription details for ozbrl be added to the minutes:

To subscribe to ozbrl, send blank email to ozbrl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com



Bill Jolley asked whether people were receiving the newsletter and distributing it to other interested readers. The answer from around the meeting was a definite yes.

The meeting wholeheartedly endorsed the work that Christine has put into the ABA newsletters.

9. ICEB Report from International Representative - Bruce Maguire

International Council for English Braille meets once every 4 years – next meeting is scheduled to be in March 2004, in Toronto, Canada.

The main activity of the ICEB since last meeting has been continuing work on the Unified English Braille Code.

Australia has been involved since the inception of ICEB just over 10 years ago, and this 10 years has passed very quickly.

The email discussion lists have had been fairly slow in the past 12 months which is a reflection on fact that people are very busy. Most people involved on a voluntary basis, and it can be difficult to keep the momentum going.

The greatest focus for the ICEB in the past 10 years has been UEBC project 

ICEB will need to look at other aspects of braille after next year's general assembly. 

10. ICEB General Assembly 2004 - Australia's Delegation

The founding Assembly was held in 1992. General Assemblies were held in 1995 and 1999. The next one will be in 2004 – which is later than the originally stipulated 4 years to allow the work on UEBC to be completed.

Australia has been represented at all ICEB assemblies.

Each member country (Australia, Canada, Nigeria, New Zealand, South Africa, United States and United Kingdom) is entitled to send 4 delegates. At least 50% of the delegates must be blind and accredited by the national consumer organisation. Each country can also send up to 2 observers. Discussion at the assembly can be very detailed, and so delegates need to be able to have a very sound understanding of the braille issues. 

It is anticipated that the main focus of the 2004 assembly will be discussions on UEBC.

At each assembly an Executive is appointed for next 4 years.

This is the best opportunity of ABA to be involved in discussions on braille at an International Level.

Bruce Maguire moved: The ABA Executive is asked to choose the Australian delegation to the ICEB Assembly in 2004, giving regard to the knowledge and expertise of individuals. Anyone who would like to suggest a possible delegate is to forward this suggestion to the secretary of ABA, with a supporting statement by the end of May 2003. The final proposed delegation is to be chosen by end June 2003.

Seconded by Christine Simpson

The motion was carried.

The meeting had a break for lunch.

11. Unified English Braille Code

Bruce Maguire gave an update of the status of the UEBC project.

An ICEB Executive Meeting was held in New Zealand in early 2002.

At this meeting it was decided that some fundamental issues on UEBC should be revisited by the relevant committees.

The six committees for the UEBC and their current working status are:

1: Project Committee

The project committee has been asked to revisit some fundamental decisions:

The abolition lower contractions – this has been confirmed

Sequencing – confirmed that sequencing will be abolished

Shortforms and shortform extensions – this is the current discussion, the question being "should we have a list approach or a rule approach to shorforms" Bill Jolley as a member of this committee has moved that a rule based approach be adopted. Discussion and voting has not been finalised on this issue.

2: Fundamental Structure - minimal work to completion

3: Contractions: completed

4: Interface with foreign codes: completed

5: Formatting: Currently under discussion

6: Rules: These are currently being tidied up to finalise

It is anticipated that the work of all committees will be completed for discussion at the ICEB General Assembly in 2004

12. British Braille

Kathy Riessen presented an outline of the proposed changes to British Braille which are currently being discussed by BAUK (Braille Authority of United Kingdom) and are due to be voted on in October this year.

Any changes which are made to British Braille will automatically mean that Australia needs to make a decision on whether or not we adopt these changes, as British Braille is our source code for Literary Braille. 

A Draft of the proposed British Braille is available on the BAUK website  www.bauk.org.uk. There is also a document on this website that itemises the proposed changes to British Braille.

Ramona Mandy asked whether or not there is a possibility of UK adopting some but not all of the proposed changes. At this stage we don't know, however the understanding is that all the changes will be presented to BAUK as a package.

Bruce Maguire stated that the main delay in the ratification of the proposed changes by BAUK is that more consumer feedback is being sought. No vote will be taken until at least October this year.

Brian Conway asked whether or not other countries will take the attitude of wait and see what happens with UEBC before choosing whether or not to adopt any changes. That question cannot be answered at this stage.

The current British Braille will continue to be sold until changes are ratified, however an updated British Braille will be published once any changes are ratified.

The executive will continue to investigate and report further developments on this issue.

13. Future Braille Codes in Australia

Bill read his paper to be read at Roundtable Conference, Sunday Session, 27th April. This was published in full in the latest ABA Newsletter in April.

Ramona Mandy asked how comprehensive the British Formatting Guidelines are? Do we know what are New Zealand's future intentions? Is the British Code used just in UK and Australia?

Answer to formatting is that Britain has some guidance but not a lot. A copy of the British Braillist's Manual is available on the BAUK website. American formatting rules are much more comprehensive than the British.

New Zealand follows American codes as set by BANA, including Nemeth and formatting, however it seems to have an open mind about UEBC. Canada is similar to New Zealand.

British Braille is used in a number of countries, more as a defacto standard. South Africa has local variations. Other countries probably depend on donor countries. For example, Indian maths code is based on Nemeth Code.

Brian Conway asked if there is a problem with braille displays and modern email language. Nadine Richards stated that she doesn’t find a problem.

Ramona Mandy asked if consultation on future braille codes in Australia will take place before or after the ICEB General Assembly.

Bill Jolley foresees two stages: 

Stage1. This year getting an understanding where UEBC is at

Stage 2. Following ICEB – then further consultation on where Australia is heading.

14. Formatting Guidelines

Kathy gave an outline of the formatting guidelines workshop to be held Monday 28th April.

15. Braille Terminology 

Bill Jolley asked whether or not blind braille readers prefer the terminology "finger readers" or "touch readers" or would they prefer some other terminology. 

Christine Simpson considered that the term "touch reader" is appropriate.

Ramona Mandy stated that she prefers "touch reader" as opposed to "finger reader". We don't say eye reader for a sighted person so the term finger reader is similarly inappropriate.

The general feeling of the meeting is that "touch reader" is an appropriate term.

Bill Jolley then posed the question of whether the terminology of contracted and uncontracted braille should be used in preference to grade 1 and grade 2 braille.

Nadine Riches said that grade 1 and grade 2 tend to be "inhouse jargon" whereas contracted and uncontracted are more universal terms which can be understood by general public.

Kachina Allen commented that the terms contracted and uncontracted, have less confusion with new readers and outsiders.

Bruce Maguire, on personal note, said that by using grade 1, grade 2 terminology, we can then refer to grade 3 (which is a more contracted braille; a shorthand), and grade 0 which is often used for ascii equivalent braille.

Bruce Maguire, from the Human Rights perspective, stated that it is important that whichever reference is used, whether it be grade 1, grade 2, or contracted, uncontracted, in the DDA standard there needs to be reference to a specification.

Kathy Riessen stated that in British Braille there a clear definition of Grade1 and Grade 2 braille, and British Braille is what we used as our Literary Standard.

Beth Allen commented that in language common usage is often the best.

Ramona Mandy considers that the terms Grade 1 and Grade 2 should not be replaced when used in the formal sense. The words contracted and uncontracted are convenient in non formal situations.

Conclusion: ABA does not feel the need to make a statement about the preference of one or the other terminology as they both have their place.

17.  ABA Logo

The Executive has been working on a new logo for the ABA. The prototype was not available in time for presentation at the meeting.

The envisaged logo is a black and white logo, which makes photocopying easier than a coloured logo.

The logo consists of a circle inside of which is the following:

· a map of Australia with state borders drawn in, and Tasmania at the bottom.

· Australian Braille Authority written in print curved above the map of Australia

· ABA in braille in Great Australian Bight

Each state is then able to shade in their individual state or territory for their own use.

Elaine Leahy stated that in graphic design a blacked out area usually means no-go, so suggested that Australia should be solid black and for each state, the individual state not coloured in.

Ramona suggested that we use full cell dots for the braile ABA; ie all six positions shown for each cell, with the relevant dots highlighted.

16. Braille Proficiency Certificate

Josie Howse reported that the next proficiency test will be at end this year. The committee consists of Josie Howse, Elizabeth Wegener and Frances Gentle. The committee is currently developing a set of 5 tests which can be rotated from year to year.

Discussion was held regarding which exact dates this year's proficiency certificate will be held, and the meeting decided for it to be held across the two weeks commencing 3rd and 10th November 2003,

The sample proficiency test will be on ABA website.

18.  Any Other Business

Ramona Mandy asked what the reporting year is for annual reports. Is it a calendar year or from Annual Meeting to Annual Meeting. The answer is that it is from Annual Meeting to Annual Meeting

Maureen Ward asked if there is a copy ABA National Constitution. Bill will post the Constitution on OZBRL.

Kate Stephens asked if anyone has any samples of Arabic braille please contact her at stephka@rvib.org.au
Christine Simpson questioned the use of the continuation sign (dots 456, dots 12346) with email and www addresses. Should email and www addresses be broken at a logical break, at sign, full stop, slash etc. or should the maximum number of cells fill a line before the continuation.

Nadine Riches said that people's preferences and what they do will differ, and asked are there any actual rules in place.

Kathy Riessen and Kachina Allen stated that Townsend and NILS currently break at natural pause, after pause (full stop, slash, etc)

Bruce Maguire stated that the positioning of the continuation indicator should be used with discrimination, same as we do with hyphens, and the maths continuation sign.

Bill Jolley asked if we actually need a new line indicator as we have begin and end computer code.

The decision of the meeting is that the continuation sign should be used adjacent to a logical break such as period, at sign, forward slash, etc.

19.  Next Meeting

The next Annual Meeting of the Australian Braille Authority will be in association with Roundtable Conference 2004. The place and date are as yet unknown.

The ABA will recommend to the Roundtable AGM on Tuesday 29th April the following suggestions:

· That Sydney would be an appropriate venue to maximise participation following the ICEB Assembly

· That it should not be held immediately prior to return to school after first term holidays as teacher participation is difficult at this time.

· Preference to be expressed to the Conference being held in May, to give time to consolidate following ICEB

Bill Jolley formally closed the meeting at 4.30 pm

ABA South Australia

The South Australian sub-committee of the ABA has been relatively inactive this past 12 months due to a number of factors, however we would like to acknowledge the following:

The death in September of Robin Tugwell. Robin was initially a transcriber for Townsend School, based in the Unit for Vision Impaired Students at Dover High School and then Seaview High School. A few years ago, Robin joined the Royal Society of the Blind as a transcriber. Robin through her transcription and also personally had an enormous impact on us all, especially our young adult braille readers, whom she supported through high school, and then later at the RSB. 

Three of our young women participated in the National Braille Reading Competition in October, and I would like to thank the Victorian Subcommittee for hosting such a great event.

The Braille Writing Association (a group of volunteer braille writers) have been developing their strengths this year. There are two new transcribers who have finished their literary code and the other transcribers are eagerly updating their code knowledge and are being tested at various levels of code knowledge in readiness for sitting the Braille Proficiency in the future.

Townsend School which produces braille for the school education sector in South Australia has encouraged both transcribers and teachers in ongoing training of code knowledge, maths, computer, science, formatting etc.

Royal Society for the Blind continues to produce braille for the adult and tertiary sector and currently have two new staff learning braille.

So in summary, braille is alive and well in South Australia.

AUSTRALIAN BRAILLE AUTHORITY

QUEENSLAND BRANCH

REPORT TO ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING,  APRIL 2003
The Queensland Branch of the ABA has retained a small but enthusiastic membership and the meetings have provided a valuable forum for discussion of national and international issues in Braille.

The legal requirement for tactile signage under the Australian Building Code has generated many queries from the public and has increased community awareness of the need for tactile maps.  As a result the Tactual Mapping Group has been particularly active and continues to develop and update maps on request.  Refinements in presentation have enabled the maps to be read more easily.  Maps produced in the past year have included those of the Central Business Districts in the regional centres of Ipswich and Toowoomba, the Roma Street Parklands in Brisbane and the Gold Coast venue of the recent SPEVI (South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment) Conference.

The organisation of our annual Braille Reading and Writing Competition requires a significant commitment of time and Jackie Booty provided invaluable support in this regard.  In 2002 thirty-five students participated in the competition which caters for all levels of Braille literacy.  Competition winners were generously rewarded with prize money donated by the Queensland Braille Writing Association, which also presented all participants with a Braille book.  However, one of the most rewarding aspects of the competition day was the camaraderie between students as friendships were made and renewed.

During 2003, in conjunction with SPEVI Queensland, we hope to run a formatting workshop for both teachers and transcribers.  We also hope to network further with other branches of the ABA to learn of successful strategies, meeting formats etc.  We are looking forward to a productive year.

Report prepared by Maureen Ward (Secretary) and Leanne Smith (Convenor).
ABA NSW

During 2002, members of the NSW Subcommittee of the Australian Braille Authority have been active at national and state levels in a range of braille-related initiatives and activities. Meetings have been well attended, with some excellent presentations from national and international guest speakers. Members of the NSW Subcommittee have participated in the following national events and projects:

Louis Braille Commemorative Braille Reading Competition

The Victorian Subcommittee of ABA hosted the Louis Braille Commemorative Braille Reading Competition. This event commemorated the 150th anniversary of Louis Braille’s death. The New South Wales entrants who gathered at 2RPH Radio for the Print Handicapped in Glebe on 12th October were Rebecca Wong (Junior division), Andrew Head (Junior division) and Emma Pham (adult division). Competition winners were announced on 2RPH during the afternoon of the competition, and Rebecca and Andrew were among the winners. Congratulations are extended to members of the Victorian Subcommittee for hosting such an excellent event.

Launch of the Joan Ledermann Memorial Braille Collection

The launch of the Joan Ledermann Memorial braille collection of the Miles Franklin Award short-listed books for 2002 took place in December 2002. This was a national Australian Braille Authority event, and was hosted in conjunction with Blind Citizens Australia and Royal Blind Society NSW. The night honoured Joan Ledermann, who was a long serving member of the ABA NSW Subcommittee and who had represented the Australian Braille Authority both nationally and internationally. The event took place in Sydney, with approximately 70 guests from around Australia in attendance. Prize winners of the NSW Subcommittee Braille Competition were announced during the evening.

National pilot study project  

During October and November 2002, Frances Gentle and Elisabeth Wegener, on behalf of St Edmund’s School and Renwick College, undertook a national pilot study project. The project involved the collection of information from people with vision impairment, their families and educators about challenges and successful strategies to prepare braille and large print users for formal and informal exams. The results were presented at the January 2003 conference of SPEVI (South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment) in Queensland.

Braille competition 2002

The NSW Subcommittee Braille Competition attracted entries from 20 students in Years two to 12 across New South Wales. The topic for the writing piece was "Your Perfect World: If you had three wishes, how would you change the world?" Many stories submitted addressed the issues of world peace and current global conflicts. Prize winners were Dara Mom, Jenny Sao, Nelson Ruffatt, Remy Sheather and Katrina Moore. Members of the Braille Competition Working Party were Gail Constable, Ruth Silverton, Diana Braun, Marie Shang, Pat Dawson, Lee Kumutat, Josie Howse and Frances Gentle. The success of this event is largely due to the efforts of the working party, and I extend my sincere appreciation to them for their support and commitment to the success of the event.

Subcommittee meetings and guest speakers

Meetings of the NSW Subcommittee take place once a term at the Ryde-Eastwood Leagues Club, which provides the meeting room free of charge. Attendance at meetings has been supported by the excellent presentations given by guest speakers, and the opportunity to stay for dinner at the Leagues Club Hawk’s Nest restaurant. We have been privileged to host the following guest speakers during 2002:

April 2002: 

Bruce Maguire, Policy Officer, Disability Rights Unit, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

Topic: Accessing information through technology and the law.

June 2002:

Leanne Duggan, Department of Community Services, and Sam Taylor, student at University NSW

Topic: Higher education: The role of Braille in the academic lives of tertiary students who are blind.

September 2002:

Elizabeth Johnston, Manager, Younger Learners, Royal National College for the Blind, Hereford, United Kingdom.

Topic: Developing alternative study strategies for teaching mathematics.

The December 2002 meeting was replaced by the Joan Ledermann memorial event.

East Timor project

During 2002, I had the privilege to participate in the development of services for people with vision impairment in East Timor. During June/July 2002, I undertook a Needs Analysis of services in East Timor, on behalf of the International Council for the Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI). This visit highlighted the difficulties facing people with disabilities in East Timor. Access to education, community and employment options are severely limited due to cultural traditions, impoverishment and centuries of oppression under Portuguese and Indonesian rule. During December 2002, a Tetun braille literacy project was undertaken in the districts of Dili and Aileu, together with the provision of computer technology for the production of braille. The success of the Tetun braille literacy project was made possible by the energy and commitment of fellow members of the team, namely Patricia Woodcroft-Lee, Nigel Herring, and Brother Ambrose Tottenham. Royal Blind Society NSW, Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children, ICEVI, Christian Brothers NSW and QLD, and St Edmund’s and St Gabriel’s schools generously provided funding for the June/July and December projects. It is hoped that the commitment of Australian Agencies and organizations for the blind to the development of services for the blind and vision impaired in East Timor will remain strong in 2003. At this stage, a return visit to East Timor is planned during July 2003. An invitation is extended to anyone interested in supporting or being part of the next Braille project, which will target mathematics and tactile graphics.

Dedication to Eva Cooper

Eva Cooper, a long standing member of the Association of Blind Citizens NSW and the Australian Braille Authority, passed away early 2002. The Association honoured Eva’s years of commitment through the dedication of braille books purchased with funds collected on her behalf. The NSW Subcommittee donated $100 in recognition of her commitment to braille and her support of the ABA over many years.

Dedication to Jann Rutherford

It is with great sadness that we mourn the loss of Jann Rutherford in March 2003. Many people will remember Jann for her extraordinary musical ability. If anyone is interested in Jann’s Discovery CD, it can be ordered from music stores. The catalog number is: Jann Rutherford “Discovery” TP125. 

Jann is recently remembered for her attainment of the Australian Braille Authority Braille Proficiency Certificate examination in 2002. Of the fifteen candidates who sat the national exam, five were from New South Wales.  Of these five, Jann successfully attained the Braille Proficiency Certificate. This was a commendable achievement, given the challenges of completing the exam as a touch reader. 

Conclusion

I wish to acknowledge and thank Nicola Stowe for her support and exemplary work as Secretary/ Treasurer of the NSW Subcommittee. I would also like to thank all members of the NSW Subcommittee for their ongoing commitment to promoting the Australian Braille Authority and the importance of braille as the primary literacy medium for people who are blind. 

One of the challenges facing the NSW Subcommittee in 2003 is the promotion of attendance of young braille users, their families and teachers. The ABA should be proactive in addressing current issues facing young blind people. We must forge links between current ABA members and young blind Australians, for example through the establishment of mentorship opportunities. 

I look forward to continuing my association with the members of the NSW Subcommittee in 2003, and thank them for their support.

Frances Gentle (Convener) 

ABA NSW Subcommittee 

AUSTRALIAN BRAILLE AUTHORITY

VICTORIAN SUBCOMMITTEE

ANNUAL REPORT 2003

Introduction

During 2003, we continued to receive and appreciate support from NILS and VAF which allowed us to have the resources to successfully operate as an ABA subcommittee.

We met four times during 2002 and we have planned to continue to hold future meetings on the third Monday of March, June, September and December and any other extra general meetings where necessary.

Unfortunately, attendance numbers have remained at an average of ten people, with most attendees being braille transcribers.  Whilst the participation of transcribers is welcomed and valued, I would have hoped that the introduction of a regular guest speaker segment at meetings and changing the meeting venue to Vision Australia would have improved the number of braille users, educators and other interested people attending our meetings.

Elections

During the March meeting, elections were held for Convenor and Secretary.  I was elected unopposed to the position of Convenor and Leona Holloway was elected unopposed to the position of Secretary.  These positions will be held for two years.

Louis Braille Commemorative Event

One of the major focuses for the Subcommittee last year was the conducting of a commemorative event to honour the 150th anniversary of Louis Braille's death.

A subcommittee was formed, consisting of Allen Egerton, Nadine Riches, Elaine Leahy and Vyvette Baptist.  These four people worked very hard throughout the year to ensure a successful function was held.

The subcommittee decided that the commemorative event would take the form of a national Reading competition, as well as a display of old and new braille Equipment running at the same time.  As can be imagined, organising something of this scale involves a great deal of effort and cooperation in such things as securing sponsors and judges, arranging venues and technical assistance, advertising and arranging dissemination of information to entrants.  All this work was done on a voluntary basis and the dedication of those involved is appreciated by all ABA members.

This fun and informative occasion was held on 12th October 2002. Both the competition and the display were held at Vision Australia Foundation at Kooyong and attracted a wide range of interest.  

There were two categories for the reading competition:

Juniors (under 16) and Adults, with entrants totalling 21 in all, across four states of Australia.  The ability to open the competition to interstate readers was made possible through the assistance of the RPH radio network. 

We were privileged to have author Stephen Carroll as one of the adjudicators. Stephen was reportedly "gobsmacked" by the quality of the competition. Many requests for a yearly repeat of the event have been received, however it was a special event to commemorate the anniversary of the death of Louis Braille and will not become an annual event.  In addition, the effort required to plan and hold such an event means that it would be too difficult to make it an annual occurrence.

We felt the day served its purpose of remembering Louis Braille and the benefits that the braille code has given to vision impaired readers in the 150 years since its inventor's passing.  It also met the aim of raising awareness in the general community of the importance of braille literacy to children and adults with a vision impairment.

Information Exchange

Those attending meetings are kept up to date with braille happenings in Australia and internationally through the dissemination of extracts from notices put out by the Australian Blindness forum, as well as posts from the ozbrl and vip-l listservs, interstate ABA subcommittee minutes  and other such sources of information exchange.  This serves to keep members informed of current trends, developments and upcoming conferences.

ABA Braille Proficiency Test

Four members successfully undertook last year's ABA Braille Proficiency examination and it was heartening to see that a number of other people attempted the test.  We encourage them to keep up their hard work in achieving their accreditation.

Comment was made that provision of answers with the sample exam helped greatly in preparation. 

Guest Speakers

In March we did not have a guest speaker but some members took up an invitation to join Young Blind Citizens Victoria in May at a presentation from Gillian Gale.  Gillian talked about braille literacy in general and  the research work she was recently involved with which looked at current braille literacy trends within Australia.

In addition, Gillian demonstrated the Switched On Braille program, a computer-based program aimed at teaching braille to sighted people, and produced by Quantum Technology in consultation with Gillian.  
In June, Bill Jolley, newly appointed President of the ABA, was our guest speaker.  He spoke about the progress being made with the Unified English Braille Code (UEBC). 

At the September meeting, I swapped my Convenor's hat for a guest speaker's hat and gave a presentation on the range of personal data assistants from Pulse Data Australia, known as the BrailleNote and VoiceNote products.  I discussed and demonstrated the various functions and features these products have to offer.

Tactile Signage

Over the year, we have been approached by a few different sign makers seeking feedback on the quality of their tactile signs.  Members have been willing and eager to provide this feedback and sign makers have attended meetings to introduce their company and show samples of their tactile signs.  The sign makers have said that the feedback has been very useful and that they intend to implement many of the suggestions arising from these sessions.

Braille Phonetics

It was brought to our attention by a couple of braille transcribers that the codes used in Australia for brailling phonetics were incomplete and needed some revamping.  In addition, it was felt that a guide was needed for transcribers who are not familiar with phonetic transcription to assist in their work in this area.

Approaches were made to the ABA National Executive in order to address these issues.

As the code used in Australia is based on the British codes, a special teleconference was held with Stephen Phippen, a codes specialist at Royal National Institute for the Blind (RNIB) and secretary of the Braille Authority of the United Kingdom (BAUK). Stephen stated that the phonetics code has not been updated by BAUK recently and there are no plans for further work. 

With respect to the limited resources that we are all working with, we would hope that the National Executive can give further consideration to the issue of phonetic braille transcription in Australia as there seems to be a growing need for it and it would be disappointing if the matter was not taken any further.

Conclusion

In summary, the past year has been a rewarding one for the Victorian Subcommittee of ABA, as we have learnt a great deal, built stronger working relations with the blindness sector and general community, availed ourselves of several opportunities to participate in various projects and had fun.  We look forward to the challenges and chances that 2003 may present.

Ramona Mandy

Convenor

Australian Braille Authority

Victorian Subcommittee

11 March 2003

Braille - Tasmania 2003

Education

For the school age VI community in Tasmania, economies of scale continue to provide great plusses as well as the inevitable minuses. On the one hand for our “relatively” small population we are able to customize quite specifically some requests for braille, tactual books and large print yet there will always be a fundamental plank in our planning that sees us borrow from interstate service providers.

Braille focused professional development has continued throughout the year across the service. Sessions included ongoing braille training for teachers and teacher assistants. As well the perennial investigation of issues around braille, technologies, O&M, and access to the curriculum that form the basis of the teaching service practice were under constant reviewed and workshopped.

In January this year, the state Vision Impairment Service supported three delegates to SPEVI on the Gold Coast. All three, Kathy Turnbull, Corinne McShane and John Richardson presented workshop sessions at the conference. 

One of many highlights for the year was a live-in writers workshop for senior blind students also attended by widely published author, Sally Odgers. Great use was made here of the Braille Notes that have been enthusiastically embraced by all our transitional students across the state. 

We also had a healthy representation of students and teachers at the music camp in Mittagong in July. 

Tasmanian Braille Writers’ Association

The Tasmanian Braille Writers' Association continues to provide books from its library in Hobart to borrowers in Tasmania and other states, either through inter-library loan, or by providing books directly to borrowers. Although the collection is not large, it contains many books not available in other Braille library collections.

The Association currently has five transcribers producing books for the library, and three trainee transcribers.  The association also provides a personal document transcription service, with transcription being done by either computer or Perkins Brailler.

The Tasmanian Braille Writers' Association can be contacted by mail at P.O Box 291, North Hobart, 7002, by telephone on (03(62 313202, or by e-mail at  tasbraille@southcom.com.au.
